Commission for the Blind

Regular Meeting 

MINUTES (Draft)

January 24, 2025 - 10:00 AM

Commission for the Blind
2905 Rodeo Park Dr. E. Bldg. 4 Suite 100
Santa Fe, NM 87505

1. Call to Order

Chairperson Lansing called the meeting to order at 10:08 AM. 

2. Roll Call

Chairperson Lansing took roll. Shirley “Urja” Lansing was physically present, and Robert Reidy attended by Zoom. The other Commission position is vacant. 

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Staff included Greg Trapp, Executive Director; Jim Salas, Deputy Director for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living; Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator; Audrey Trujillo, IT Manager; Kevin Romero, Deputy Director for Finance and Administration (by Zoom); Jamie Sibson, Orientation Center Director (by Zoom); Daphne Mitchell, VR Program Manager (by Zoom); Laci Reynolds-Harmon, Accountant Auditor (by Zoom); and Janelle Gonzales, Finance Manager (by Zoom). Lucia Santini, OSA Financial Audit Manager, attended by Zoom. Guest Diana Marquez attended by Zoom.

4. Approval of Possible Changes to the Agenda Order and Tabling of Agenda Items

There were no changes to the agenda.

5. Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of November 21, 2024

Commissioner Reidy moved to approve the November 21, 2024 minutes. Chairperson Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the minutes were unanimously approved.

6. Chair Report, Shirley “Urja” Lansing 

Chairperson Lansing said over the last year, the Statewide Independent Living Council has made decisions and taken actions that are concerning and affect the blind of New Mexico and potentially the blind in other states. She said her concerns include violations of the Open Meetings Act, and the removal of Part B funds for Independent Living for blind adults and low vision persons under the age of 55. She said the Part B funding includes not only blind adults but children served through the Technology for Children program and the BELL Program. She said removing the Part B funds would affect the quality and quantity of service the Commission can provide, and that she looks forward to the participating groups coming to a solution where people can work together and provide appropriate services as needed for the blind of New Mexico. 

7. Acceptance of State Fiscal Year 24 Audit, Ricky Bejerano, Deputy State Auditor and Lucia Santini, Financial Audit Manager, Office of the State Auditor 

Mr. Romero introduced Lucia Santini from the Office of the State Auditor to present the Commission’s FY 24 audit. Ms. Santini said this was the eighth year that the Office of the State Auditor has audited the Commission, and that starting next year the Commission will have a different auditor. She said she was the primary auditor on this engagement. Ms. Santini said the Office of the State Auditor issued an unmodified opinion on the financial statement as a whole and on each opinion unit, consisting of the governmental activities, the business type activities, the general fund, the proprietary fund and the budgetary comparison for the general fund. She said an unmodified opinion means that OSA did not find any issues with the financial statements or anything that needed to be disclosed or that would have prompted OSA to modify or disclaim their opinion. She said OSA also performed a single audit on the federal programs and issued an unmodified opinion on the compliance for the major programs tested. Ms. Santini said the accounting policies utilized by the Commission are appropriate and have been consistently applied, and that OSA did not find any mistakes the Commission needed to correct. 

Ms. Santini said the draft report was submitted timely on November 1, 2024, and the final report was released on January 3, 2025. She said the report is available on the Office of the State Auditor website. Ms. Santini said the audit report begins with her office’s unmodified opinion, followed by the management discussion and analysis that gives a broader description of the activities of the Commission, then the financial statements, then the notes that explain and expand on the numbers presented in the financial statements. 

Ms. Santini said her office did not encounter any difficulties in performing the audit, and that it is a great pleasure to work with an agency that has everything ready and is so responsive to their requests. She said her office did not have any disagreements with management on auditing issues, and they did not need to bring in external consultants. Ms. Santini said her office did not find any issues that needed to be reported in a finding and that there were no prior year findings. She attested to the quality of the work done by Mr. Romero and his staff. 

Dr. Reedy asked Ms. Santini why this is the last year for her team to complete the audit. Ms. Santini said there is an audit rule that limits the number of years an auditor can work with an agency to eight years to avoid getting too familiar with the client. 

Mr. Romero said it has been a pleasure and honor to work with the Office of the State Auditor, Ms. Santini and her team during the last few years. He said the Commission appreciates their professionalism and open communications. He thanked Ms. Santini and her team for their diligent work, along with the State Auditor and the entire staff of the Office of the State Auditor who have interacted with the Commission. 

Ms. Gonzales echoed what Mr. Romero said, adding that the Commission and the Office of the State Auditor have a good working relationship, and the Commission appreciated OSA’s guidance. 

Mr. Trapp echoed the comments from Mr. Romero and Ms. Gonzales and said the Commission really appreciates the partnership with OSA these last eight years. He said the audit is an opportunity to find ways to do things better. He thanked Ms. Santini and OSA for all they have done and for helping the Commission to be a better agency. 

Chairperson Lansing complimented and thanked the entire staff at the Office of the State Auditor. She and Mr. Romero also thanked all the Commission staff involved directly or indirectly with the audit for their time and attention to detail and all their excellent work that resulted in such a great audit report.

Mr. Trapp described the level of complexity of the Commission’s finances, the number of financial transactions, and the number of federal grants the Commission administers. He said it is a significant accomplishment to have audits without findings for three years in a row.

Mr. Romero said the audit will be submitted to the Federal Audit clearinghouse by January 31.

Dr. Reidy made a motion to accept the state fiscal year 24 audit. Chairperson Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the audit was unanimously accepted.

8. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said Katharine Chavez resigned as chair of the Commission due to personal health concerns, and she will definitely be missed. Mr. Trapp publicly thanked Ms. Chavez for all of her work as commissioner. He said Patricia Savage is not present due to having undergone surgery, and Ms. Savage sends her regrets at not being able to attend. 

Mr. Trapp reported on the Commission’s federal funds, saying federal funding is under a continuing resolution that is good through March 14. He said it is likely there will be additional continuing resolutions, and he said he does not expect the Commission will receive the federal cost of living adjustment called the CPIU, or Consumer Price Index Urban. Mr. Trapp said this would be the second year in a row the agency will not receive the CPIU, and he said he anticipates it will not be received next year given Congress’s desire to trim federal spending. He said it will be vital that the Commission maximizes other available revenue sources such as state revenues and Social Security program income. 

Mr. Trapp said the Commission is acquiring a new program that is expected to help identify additional Social Security reimbursements, and he asked Mr. Salas to describe the program. Mr. Salas said the new program is the Morrow Tracker, and that it gathers wage information on Commission consumers who are employed above the Substantial Gainful Activity level. He said it tracks consumers as they move toward meeting the criteria that would allow the Commission to file a Social Security reimbursement claim. Mr. Salas said the Morrow Tracker also uses an automated process to file the reimbursement claim once the Commission has uploaded certain information into the system. He said this program will allow the Commission to identify possible Social Security reimbursement claims in a way that is both more efficient and more thorough. 

Mr. Trapp said there is less talk now about eliminating the US Department of Education than there was during the presidential campaign. He said the Commissioner for the Rehabilitation Services Administration, Dante Allen, was a political appointee and has now been removed. Mr. Trapp said he thinks it will be a while before a new RSA Commissioner is appointed.

Mr. Trapp said the New Mexico legislative session started on Tuesday, and there is a significant budget surplus. He said the governor's office recommended a 13.6% budget increase for the Commission, which was what the Commission asked for. He said the LFC recommendation is for a 3.6% increase. He said the Commission did well to get a recommendation of 3.6% considering that the LFC is limiting budget increases to 3%. Mr. Trapp said the Commission’s has a hearing before the House Appropriations and Finance Committee on Tuesday afternoon. He said the Commission will be advocating for the executive recommendation.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission is working with DFA and the Workforce Solutions Department to help state employees who travel to get reasonable accommodation items paid for under existing per diem rules. He said the Commission has a waiver that gives the agency flexibility to pay employees, council members, and commissioners for disability -related travel costs. He said he greatly appreciates Department of Workforce Solutions Secretary Sarita Nair for her help.

Ms. Burma asked Mr. Trapp if the closing of DEI programs by President Trump might affect the Commission, and Mr. Trapp said there is a huge change taking place in Washington. He said some employees are being ordered to return to work, and other employees are being fired or put on administrative leave, including the Diversity, Equity and Inclusion employees. He said litigation is being filed related to the Department Of Governmental Efficiency, including a lawsuit filed under the Federal Advisory Committee Act. Mr. Trapp said the Rehabilitation Services Administration is already short staffed, so anything that eliminates staffing there will have a negative effect on federal compliance and accountability. 

Dr. Reidy said he really appreciates both how the Commission is anticipating potential challenges and the measures the Commission has already taken to cope with the coming times. Mr. Trapp thanked Dr. Reidy and said one saving grace is that the vocational rehabilitation program enjoys a great deal of bipartisan support. 

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero said he learned on Tuesday during the CFO meeting of an executive order suspending the grants for electronic vehicles and infrastructure for 90 days. He said the State Controller made it clear during the meeting that state agencies need to keep an eye on the federal funds they receive. 

Mr. Romero reported on the FY 24 award, saying as of the end of December the Commission had spent $4,805,337 in general VR funds and $1,024,703 in Pre-ETS funds. He said there remains $364,614 in general VR funds from the FY 24 grant, and that the Pre-ETS portion of the grant exceeded the reserve by $112,359, which leaves an unspent balance for the entire grant of $252,256. He said there are currently $379,954 in obligations for the FY 24 award. Mr. Romero said the goal was to completely liquidate the FY 24 grant by December 31.

Mr. Romero reported on the FY 25 grant, saying that as of the end of December the Commission had spent $70 in general VR funds and $28,512 in Pre-ETS funds. He said the Commission does not have the full award because of the continuing resolution. He said there is $2,371,256 in regular VR funds and $389,957 in Pre-ETS funds, totaling $2,761,213. He said the Commission has $532,370 in obligations so far, and based on recent spend rates, obligations and current activity, the agency plans to liquidate the FY 25 grant by December 31 of 2025. He said the Commission’s goal for all current and future grants is to have no more than a three-month carryover period. 

Mr. Romero reported on the Commission’s state operating budget for State Fiscal Year 25, which he said began on July 1. He said the Commission has spent 10,272,375 or 53.6% of the budget, and that the agency has $753,921 in encumbrances.

Mr. Romero said this is a 50% year because it is an election year, and that he conducted an analysis at the start of the fiscal year that revealed the agency would not be able to meet the 50% requirement because of the sizable increases in the Business Enterprise Program that have occurred in the last year. He said the Commission was granted a waiver so the agency does not have to meet the 50% rule this year. Mr. Trapp said there is a lot of analysis, foresight and anticipation that goes into determining the need to request such a waiver, and he thanked Mr. Romero and Ms. Gonzales and their team for monitoring the situation and making sure the Commission is compliant. Mr. Romero added that a strong case has to be made for DFA to agree to grant this type of waiver. Mr. Romero said based on the current spend rate and projections, the Commission is expected to expend $18,659,400 or 97.4% of the FY 25 budget. He said the Commission did a Budget Adjustment Request to cover BEP activities to avoid overspending the budget. Mr. Romero said the Commission has BAR language that allows the agency to bring in more money if the agency is expecting greater revenue or has a new federal grant. 

Mr. Romero reported on human resources, saying the Commission has 16 vacant positions, with eight exempt other and eight classified, for an overall vacancy rate of 17.4%. He said the classified vacancy rate is 12.3%, and the exempt vacancy rate is 30.2%.

He said the agency is working to fill the vacant positions, and that the agency will be filling one position as of February 1. He said he anticipates that six of the eight positions will be filled by the end of fiscal year 25.

Mr. Romero commented on the LFC recommendation for the Commission’s FY 26 budget, saying the legislature is attempting to hold all agencies to no more than a 3% increase in general fund. Mr. Romero said the independent living program runs at approximately $1.1 million a year, and that the agency only receive $290,000 in federal funds. He said the bulk of the IL budget comes from general fund.

Dr. Reedy said he is very impressed with how Mr. Romero and his team are anticipating the possible changes and shortfalls. 

Commissioner Lansing asked Mr. Romero for clarification about the three BSI vacancies he mentioned, and Mr. Trapp said those were the Blindness Skills Instructors or independent living teachers. Mr. Romero said the Commission is in the process of hiring those positions now, which means the independent living program would be fully staffed. 

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said the Commission was able to fill the Business Outreach Coordinator position in early January, and the person is currently in training at the Orientation Center. He said the Commission also hired an administrative staff for the independent living team in Albuquerque who started in November. He said the Commission is working to fill the vacant Las Cruces BSI position, and that the Commission is also recruiting for the Santa Fe VR Counselor position. Mr. Salas said the Spanish version of the VR Manual of Operating Procedures was recently completed and has been distributed to the counselors and posted on the Commission website. 

Mr. Salas reported on employment numbers for state fiscal year 2025, saying the Commission has 14 consumers in competitive, integrated employment and one person in self-employment for a total of 15. He said the average wage is $47.51 an hour, which he said is unusually high because of the high hourly wage of one person. Mr. Salas also reported on the federal fiscal year that started October 1, saying the Commission has five participants in competitive, integrated settings and none in self-employment for a total of five with an average wage of $28.61 an hour. Mr. Salas said the Commission has 25 participants in employment status and 24 participants in Service E status. 

Dr. Reidy said he is very impressed with the hourly wages, which are clearly huge successes both for the program and for the individuals who are deriving the benefit of the program. 

d. Orientation Center, Jamie Sibson

Ms. Sibson said the Orientation Center is currently serving six students and one staff trainee, and has one student scheduled to come in on tour. She said the Center has two students projected to finish training at the end of February. 

Ms. Sibson said she is working to prepare for the upcoming 2025 STEP program. Ms. Sibson said some projects she has been working on, including the filtration and HVAC systems in the industrial arts area and some updates at the apartments, should be finished by mid next week.

Dr. Reidy said he is delighted at the participation and the success with the new apartments and that this has really come to fruition. 

Ms. Sibson said the dorm is now fully staffed, as they just hired a new person there fulltime.

Mr. Trapp said the Commission is purchasing Automatic Electronic Defibrillators for the Albuquerque office and the Orientation Center. He said the Orientation Center already had one AED device, but now the Center will have a total of three: one at the apartments, one at the dorm, and one at the main building. He said the agency is also working on obtaining AED devices for other Commission offices around the state. Mr. Romero said he is waiting for an update from the General Services Department on the AEDs. Mr. Trapp said the Commission is using the capital outlay funds for the AEDs.

Dr. Reidy asked if the Commission has organized training sessions for the staff in the offices where the defibrillators are located. Ms. Sibson said at the Orientation Center, they do an annual training for CPR and First Aid, and using the AED is part of the training. Mr. Trapp said the Commission would do the same thing as they expand the AEDs to other offices.

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma said the Skills Center is currently serving six adults and four consumers eligible to receive Pre-Employment Transition Services. She said the most requested services are assistive technology, home and personal management, and orientation and mobility. She said about half of the adults the Skills Center is serving are receiving braille instruction.

Ms. Burma said since the last Commission meeting, the Commission has placed two pieces of equipment through the Technology for Children program. Ms. Burma said the Skills Center is planning a college success seminar to occur around the end of May.

She said the Commission is continuing to work with the Explora Science Center and Children's Museum, and is in year two of the project. She said on May 16 at the Interactivity National Conference of American Children's Museums, she said she is co-presenting with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired and Explora.

Ms. Burma reported on the Navajo speech synthesizer project, saying she has been able to get the speech synthesizer started in development.

Mr. Trapp said Ms. Burma did a great presentation to the DOIT accessibility group on using screen readers to access web pages, which was very well attended. He thanked Ms. Burma for doing this presentation. Ms. Burma said they have collaborative meetings about once a month to help state agencies work toward meeting Digital Accessibility Standards.

9. Unfinished Business

a. Approval of Revisions to Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Greg Trapp and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said just before the Commission’s November meeting, there was a change to a provision of the Uniform Grant Guidance at 2 CFR 200.113 that needs to be addressed. He said this section requires mandatory disclosures relating to fraud, bribery or gratuity, and violation of criminal law involving those areas. He said the regulations were amended to expand the reporting obligation to include the Office of Inspector General in addition to the pass-through entity and the entity that originated the federal funds. He said the amended regulations also require reporting of matters of integrity involving the federal grant, as well as when there is credible evidence of a violation of federal law. Mr. Trapp said the Commission is proposing to amend the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure to be consistent with the amended regulations.

Dr. Reidy made a motion to revise the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure as needed to meet the requirements of the amended regulations. Commissioner Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken, and the motion was unanimously approved.

10. New Business

A. Independent Living Consumer Satisfaction Survey Report, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said the Commission conducts an annual customer satisfaction survey for the independent living program, and the agency engaged Research and Polling, Incorporated for the survey. He said they completed a total of 60 surveys from a list of 107 independent living consumers whose cases were closed during federal fiscal year 2024. 

Mr. Salas said the consumers were generally very happy with the services they had received. He said 85% of consumers were either satisfied or very satisfied, with 58% being very satisfied and 27% satisfied, compared with 7% who were not satisfied. He said in terms of quality of service, 88% were either very satisfied or satisfied, with 63% being very satisfied and 25% satisfied. He said in terms of receiving services within a reasonable period of time after initiating contact with the Commission, 85% say they were either very satisfied or satisfied, with 60% being very satisfied and 25% satisfied, compared to 7% who expressed dissatisfaction. Mr. Salas said in terms of pace of services, 80% were either very satisfied or satisfied, with 52% being very satisfied and 28% satisfied, compared to 12% who expressed dissatisfaction and 7% having a neutral opinion. He said regarding how quickly teachers responded to calls and emails, 75% are either very satisfied or satisfied, with 62% being very satisfied and 13% satisfied, compared to 5% who were dissatisfied. 

Mr. Salas said regarding staff's concern for consumer well-being, 80% were either very satisfied or satisfied, with 65% being very satisfied and 15% satisfied, compared to 5% who expressed dissatisfaction. He said regarding staff's attention to consumer feelings and concerns, 83% were either very satisfied or satisfied, with 68% being very satisfied and 15% satisfied, compared to 5% who expressed dissatisfaction and 7% who had a neutral opinion. 

Mr. Salas said in terms of the level of additional independence consumers were able to achieve as a result of the services that were provided, 70% are either very satisfied or satisfied, with 50% being very satisfied and 20% satisfied; 8% were dissatisfied, 3% were very dissatisfied, and 13% had a neutral opinion. He said in terms of ability to achieve their goals as a result of the services that they received, 69% are either very satisfied or satisfied, with 52% being very satisfied and 17% satisfied; 3% were dissatisfied, 10% were very dissatisfied, and 17% had a neutral opinion.

Mr. Salas said 80% of consumers who were age 55 or over say that the services that they received help them to avoid or delay moving into an assisted living facility or nursing home, which dovetails with one of the Commission’s performance goals for the performance-based budgeting numbers.

Mr. Salas said in response to open-ended questions about what were some of the most beneficial aspects of the services, consumer comments included the following: audio books; Newsline; cooking for myself and my family; empathy, care and concern; and using AI on the iPhone. He said the items consumers indicated could be improved included the following: more variety of audio books, which pertains more to the National Library Service Talking Book program; to be more considerate of people who have other health problems besides being blind; difficulty learning new information; and getting more help with knowledge on technology. 

b. Update on Part B Independent Living Funds, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said the State Independent Living Council recently submitted a new State Plan for Independent Living or SPIL. He said that process began early last year and led to a 30 day public comment period that started on March 29. He said this was when the Commission became aware of the changes to the SPIL that removed all the Commission’s Part B funds. He said the Commission attended a meeting of the SILC on May 15, and proposed a compromise that was voted on and was sent to the SPIL Development Committee. He said the Commission learned that the compromise was not agreed upon just before the June 10 meeting. He said at the June 10 meeting the SILC voted to adopt the plan as originally proposed prior to the May 15 meeting, which removed the Commission’s Part B funding.

Mr. Trapp said he then reached out to DVR Director Casey stone Romero and suggested splitting the $19,284 of Part B funding DVR would be receiving between DVR and the Commission. He said this could have been accomplished with an amendment to the SPIL. He said that small amount of money would have been enough for the Commission to spend program income on independent living services. He said the Commission has a requirement under federal law that program income has to supplement the spending of other federal funds. He said there is a provision within the regulations that allows the Commission to spend Social Security program income on independent living services. 

Mr. Trapp said the governor's office encouraged the Commission to seek an opinion from the Attorney General's office, and that the Office of the Governor encouraged the parties to work together to make sure that we are able to serve people with disabilities in New Mexico and that agencies continue to receive the funds they need that have allowed them to serve these individuals. Mr. Trapp said the Commission wants to work cooperatively with the SILC and with the CILs, and the goal is to get the Part B money restored. He said restoring the funding is critical because the Commission can leverage that small amount of money and turn it into a much larger amount by leveraging the program income and using some of those funds to help with the VR match. 

Commissioner Lansing asked Mr. Trapp if his plan was to try to restore the whole $62,000 of part B funding, and Mr. Trapp said it might be most expedient to revert to the original compromise he had proposed in May where the Commission would accept a smaller amount of the funding. He also said given the flat funding the Commission is anticipating, getting as much of the money back as possible would be desirable. 

c. Report of Property Disposition Committee, Kevin Romero 

Mr. Romero said the committee received a request in July from the Roswell office to dispose of equipment that was no longer operational, which included IT equipment, desks, chairs, fax machines, a dictation machine, cassette machines and a shredder. He said the committee sought clarification regarding some photos and descriptions of equipment, documentation was provided, and the committee met and recommended disposal. He said the Office of the State Auditor was notified on September 30, 2024 because some of the items were capital assets. He said disposal of the equipment will occur after the 30-day waiting period expires on January 29, 2025.

Mr. Romero said the committee received a request from the Santa Fe office on October 29, 2024 regarding a CCTV magnifier that was not operational. 

The committee met on November 22, 2024 and recommended disposal, and the equipment was disposed of on January 10. 

11. Commission Open Discussion

Commissioner Lansing asked Mr. Trapp when the annual report sent to the governor on December 30 would be available. Mr. Trapp said it has been distributed electronically, and it has been read on Newsline. He said he anticipates having the printed copies in late February or early March.

12. Comments from the Audience

There were no comments from the audience.

13. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting will occur on April 24 at 9:30 AM in Albuquerque. The meeting after that will occur on Monday, August 25 at 10 AM in Albuquerque.

14. Executive Session Pursuant to Sections 10-15-1(H)(7) NMSA 1978 

a. CWA Grievance, No. 2024-07_0004_CFB

Commissioner Lansing made a motion to move into executive session pursuant to Sections 10-15-1(H)(7) NMSA 1978. Dr. Reidy seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the motion to go into executive session was unanimously approved. The meeting then went into executive session.

The Commission came out of executive session, and Mr. Trapp said that the only items discussed during the executive session were those that were germane to the motion to go into executive session.

15. Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 1 PM.


Approved and Electronically Signed This 24th Day of April, 2025.

Urja Lansing, Chairperson
New Mexico Commission for the Blind
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